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The joint meeting of the Permanent Council and the Permanent Executive Committee of the Inter-American Council for Integral Development (CEPCIDI) was conducted under the co-chairmanship of Ambassador Carmen Lomellin Guillen, Permanent Representative of United States and Chair of the Permanent Council, and Ambassador Luis Alfonso Hoyos, Permanent Representative of Colombia and Chair of CEPCIDI.

The joint meeting, convened to mark the Inter-American Year of Culture, in accordance with the mandates contained in General Assembly resolution AG/RES. 2468 (XXXIX-O/09), opened at 11:05 a.m.

1. Opening remarks by the Chair of the Permanent Council, Ambassador Carmen Lomellin, Permanent Representative of United States

At the outset of the meeting, the Chair of the Permanent Council noted that the General Assembly had declared 2011 the “Inter-American Year of Culture,” reaffirming that intercultural dialogue and respect for cultural diversity fostered mutual understanding and convergence and helped reduce conflict, dissemination, and barriers to economic opportunity and social participation.  This, therefore, was a propitious time, she indicated, for dialogue on culture and its connection with other public policy areas, such as civic education, strengthening democracy, economic development, job creation, anti-poverty efforts, and social inclusion. 
2. Remarks by the Chair of the Permanent Executive Committee of the Inter-American Council for Integral Development, Ambassador Luis Alfonso Hoyos Aristizábal, Permanent Representative of Colombia

The Chair of CEPCIDI, Ambassador Luis Alfonso Hoyos, referred to the importance of celebrating culture in the region, as well as the selected theme:  “Our Cultures, Our Future,” which called for the construction of fairer, more equitable, safer, and more prosperous societies where respect for diversity prevailed.  The reflection by Ambassador Hoyos revolved around the influence of culture in social cohesion and social inclusion and as a motor for economic growth.
3. Presentation by the Vice Chair of the Inter-American Committee on Culture, Mrs. Celia Toppin, Deputy Permanent Secretary, Ministry of Community Development and Culture of Barbados
Mrs. Toppin, Deputy Permanent Secretary, Ministry of Community Development and Culture of Barbados, presented to the Permanent Council the work of the Inter-American Committee on Culture and indicated the importance of supporting this Committee and the work to be done during the year.

4. Remarks by the Secretary General, José Miguel Insulza

The OAS Secretary General referred to the history of the Columbus Memorial Library and how, from since its inception, a cultural approach had been taken in the institutional efforts of the Organization.  He then described the process of the foundation of the Art Museum of the Americas. 


The Secretary General mentioned, inter alia, that that evening tribute would be paid to Peruvian cuisine with the first Cultural Heritage of the Americas award, and that the aim of the initiative was to recognize each year the cuisine of the country hosting the regular session of the General Assembly that year.


The Secretary General invited the member states to assume a political and financial commitment to “lay stakes on” culture and invest in a diverse but integrated future, and, above all, paraphrasing Mario Benedetti, ‘to defend the joy of being who we are.’”

5. Presentation of the Technical Secretariat of the Inter-American Committee on Culture, delivered by Ms. Lenore Yaffee García, Director of the Office of Education and Culture of the Department of Human Development of the General Secretariat  


Mrs. Lenore Yaffee García, Director of the Office of Education and Culture of the Executive Secretariat for Integral Development of the OAS gave a presentation on the work of the Inter-American Committee on Culture. 


Mrs. Yaffee García explained that the celebration of the Inter-American Year of Culture was the result of two years of planning and effort.  She commented that 15 countries had contributed over 100 projects of activities to mark the Year in different countries of the Hemisphere and mentioned some of those activities.  In conclusion, Mrs. Yaffee García presented to the Permanent Council the web page of the Inter-American Year of Culture.

6. Presentation on “The Importance of Cultural Policies in the National Reality: The Ministry of Culture of Peru as a Vector of Development,” given by Mr. Bernardo Roca-Rey, Deputy Minister of Heritage and Cultural Industries, Ministry of Culture of Peru

Mr. Bernardo Roca-Rey, Deputy Minister of Heritage and Cultural Industries, Ministry of Culture of Peru, expressed appreciation for the opportunity to represent the Ministry of Culture of Peru before the OAS Permanent Council. Mr. Roca-Rey referred to the establishment of the Ministry of Culture, an area created to protect and support the cultures of Peru.

7. Presentation on “Culture and New Technologies as Means of Social Inclusion and Employment Generation,” given by Mr. Carlos Argüello, founder and Director of Guatemala’s “Studio C”

Mr. Carlos Argüello briefly summarized his work experience and the founding of “Studio C,” the only company in Latin America that had worked for all cartoon studios.  Mr. Argüello explained its beginnings in Guatemala with youth with few job opportunities, and how youth experience in the profession was growing.  He then mentioned the participation by the team in the creation and animation of scenes from the “The Chronicles of Narnia” series.


Mr. Argüello explained how audiovisual education and development centers for youth had been created and indicated the importance of updating teaching methods in the countries of the Hemisphere.  In that connection, he referred to the collaboration established between “Studio C” and Latin American countries to modernize teaching methods through the use of new information technologies.

8. Comments by delegations

The representatives of Panama, Guatemala, Mexico, Colombia, El Salvador, United States, Uruguay, Canada, Brazil, Saint Kitts and Nevis–on behalf of the CARICOM member states, Dominica, Chile, Bolivia, Suriname, Jamaica, and Peru expressed appreciation to the speakers, as well as their support for the Inter-American Year of Culture. Some delegations described cultural activities organized in their countries in the framework of the celebration of the Year.
9. Conclusions by the Chair of CEPCIDI
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Ambassador Hoyos summarized member states’ concern to strengthen cooperation among countries so as to work proactively in culture-related areas which could, at the same time, support efforts in connection with other items on the OAS agenda.  He emphasized the enthusiasm shown by delegations in connection with the launch of the Inter-American Year of Culture, and indicated his wish for it to continue beyond 2011, through the implementation of effective public policies on behalf of the citizens of the Americas. 

The Permanent Council and CEPCIDI took note of the interesting presentations and thanked the speakers for them.

At 1:30 p.m., the meeting was declared closed.
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